HATHERSAGE PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held in the Memorial Hall
at 7.30 p.m. on Tuesday 7th March 2017.
	Councillors Present:
	Bill Gordon; Rob Hall (part); Bill Hanley; David Jackson; Peter Mander; 
Jane Marsden; Rosie Olle; Heather Rodgers; James Shuttleworth; Stuart Turner (part);  
Jennifer Wedgwood and Pauline Whitney.

	Also In attendance:
	Chris Cave (RFO); Allyson Jones (Clerk); Steve Wyatt (Asst. Clerk); County Councillor Judith Twigg and 1member of the public.


	210/16
	
	Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs. Bridget Hanley; Kat Love; District Councillor Jean Monks, and PCSO Anthony Boswell.

	211/16
	
	The order of business was varied to allow Cllr Rob Hall to address the meeting following public participation.

	212/16
	
	No interests were declared 

	213/16
	a)
	A member of the public advised the Council that there are CCTV cameras installed on private property belonging to a neighbour, and that two camouflaged cameras are recording activity outside the curtilage of the neighbour’s property, in the adjoining public lay-by on the A6187. They have been installed without the required warning or signage. The member of the public is pursuing a complaint through DCC. The Council agreed that the Clerk will also pursue an enquiry through PDNPA Enforcement Team as to whether proper processes have been followed with the Planning Department. (Clerk’s note: Logged as enquiry no. 29340 on the PDNPA Enforcement Team system).

	213/16
	b)
	i) County Councillor Judith Twigg reported that the Hope Valley College double decker bus service to Hathersage has been stopped because the wrong height warning signage had been installed on a bridge on the route which prevents the bus company from using a double decker vehicle. It was noted that the bridge height hasn’t changed, and it is just that the signage needs to be corrected. The Clerk was asked to report this to DCC Highways for prompt resolution. (Clerk’s note: Report no. F275709)
ii) Cllr Twigg has been following up on the 3 gates/cattle grids on Stanage which are dangerous and need attention but has nothing further to report.
iii) She has also been trying to get some resolution with the Stepping Stones which are now dangerous to cross, but again has no answers to report.

iv) The bus consultation is still dragging on. It seems they may be waiting until after the May elections. 

v) Cllr Rodgers reported that the lights on Mayfield Terrace are still out. See February and January Minutes.

vi) Cllr Marsden reported on a more positive note that the mud on the cycleway between Hathersage and Bamford has been cleared up.
vii) The Clerk was asked to request an updated map of numbered footpaths. (requested)

	213/16
	b)
	District Councillor Jean Monks had sent a report which had been circulated. It was noted that the car parking permits on the DDDC car park are due for renewal. The Clerk was asked to write to DDDC to notify them that there is a skip and caravans parked and that several parking spaces are allocated to a business no longer operating. (Notified.)

	213/16
	c)
	There was no police report

	214/16
	
	Cllr Rob Hall announced he was standing down as Councillor, due to pressure of work and not wanting to fill the position if unable to deliver. He had not appreciated the level of commitment required. Rob expressed his admiration for the individual Councillors and the amount of work they do on an entirely voluntary basis.
On behalf of the Council the Chair expressed thanks for Rob’s contribution and acknowledged that it is an onerous and generally unrecognised level of commitment. 
The Clerk will put in place a Casual Vacancy notice and follow the required procedures.

	215/16
	
	Minutes of the HPC meeting 7th February 2017 had been circulated and were received and approved and signed by the Chair.
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	216/16
	
	Finance

	216/16
	.1
	The RFO had circulated the Financial Reports which were received. A copy of the report is included with the minutes on file. All is satisfactory with nothing to report.

	216/16
	.2
	Accounts for payment, previously circulated, totalling £92,410.36 inclusive of VAT of  

£15, 116.75 which had been scrutinised by Councillors Mander and Jackson were approved.
This includes £24,124.54 balance of payment to Polysolar for the solar panels, due for payment on 31st March, and was authorised for payment subject to Cllr Jackson’s satisfaction on receipt of the panels. It also includes reimbursement to King George’s Field for the first instalment of £24,124.54 to Polysolar, which was approved at item 216/16.4.

	216/16
	.3
	Councillors Mander and Love were authorised to scrutinise payments and sign cheques on 4th April 2017. Start time 6.45 pm. They were also authorised to approve and pay wages and any urgent items between this and the 4th April meeting. The clerk will send a reminder.

	216/16
	.4
	The reimbursement to KGF of the £24,124.54 1st instalment to Polysolar was approved.

	216/16
	.5
	Review of Banking arrangements. The RFO had circulated proposals for the more secure spread of deposits. It was delegated to the Finance Committee to consider the change in deposit arrangements and report back to the April Council meeting. Cllrs Mander, Marsden, Rodgers and Shuttleworth, together with the RFO, will arrange a short meeting for this and item 216/16.7

	216/16
	.6
	Bank Mandate. The RFO is arranging that all Councillors are included as signatories on the Unity Trust bank mandate.

	216/16
	.7
	The Pool Budget was approved. The allocation of reserves for future essential maintenance and improvement work was considered. Filtration Plant was one item noted. Councillors were invited to feed back their views for consideration by the Finance Committee. See 216/16.5

	216/16
	.8
	It was noted that Brian Wood has accepted the appointment as Internal Auditor this year on the same terms as last.

	
	
	(Business was suspended to deal with KGF agenda, then resumed.)

	217/16
	
	Swimming Pool Committee

	217/16
	.1
	The minutes of the Swimming Pool Committee meeting of 14th February 2017 had been circulated and were received. See SPC minutes for details. Cllr Jackson reported on key issues.

	217/16
	.2
	An asbestos report on all the pool buildings will be carried out, as standard requirement.

	217/16
	.3
	The solarium work is progressing as well as can be expected but the pool will now be opening 3 weeks later than the normal opening date. The solar panel installation will be starting 17th/18th March. A payment will be due to Hurst’s the building contractors before the April HPC meeting. This was approved.

	217/16
	.4
	The proposal for a Methodist Service at the pool to celebrate the restoration was considered.  (The proposal now includes a full immersion baptism). Aspects of the proposal were discussed, particularly the difficulties of managing such an event while the pool was open to public. It was felt that a Sunday evening after hours would be the ideal arrangement. The proposal was approved in principle. It was delegated to the SPC to arrange the detail through Pool Management. Cllr Jackson will let Keith Groom know the situation.

	217/16
	.5
	Café door replacement. One quote had been received. Two more to be requested as per Standing Orders. In view of time scale it was suggested a deadline for quotes be given.

	217/16
	.6
	Pool Bin store gate. It was agreed that this only requires rehanging with stronger hinges, and that this can be organised by Pool Management. 

	218/16
	
	Recreation Committee

	218/16
	.1
	The Recreation Committee had met on 21st February. Minutes had been circulated and were received. They are posted on the website. 

	218/16
	.2
	Terms for the hire of the MUGA. The RFO had circulated the charges to the regular hirers and will ask Pool Management to check how long a token lasts with the new low energy bulbs so that the actual cost of lighting can be established, and the price of tokens be fixed accordingly. Subject to this clarification the terms for hire as circulated were approved.

	218/16
	.3
	There has been water ingress to the lamps. The Recreation Committee is obtaining quotes for a cherry picker to deal with this.
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	218/16
	.4
	Purchase of plants to replace those lost in the storm was approved to a maximum of £150.  

	218/16
	.5
	Request to hold an event on the Playing Field involving approximately 700 people. It was decided not to give permission in view of the vulnerability of the drainage on the field. The Clerk will suggest the organisers contact the football club re Leadmill Football ground.

	218/16
	.6
	It was not considered necessary to hold a Recreation Committee meeting in March so the next meeting will be 18th April. 2017. 

	219/16
	
	Planning Committee.  

	219/16
	.1
	The Planning Committee had met on 28th February and the minutes had been posted on the website. The minutes were received. 

	219/16
	.2
	HPC had subsequently been invited to attend the PDNPA Planning meeting on 10th March where the change of use of Bank House to a restaurant was being considered. The HPC Planning Committee had prepared a statement to reflect the concerns expressed by members of the public, which HPC Planning Committee shared, on specific aspects of the change of use. Cllr Rodgers read out the statement which was approved with one minor amendment. Cllr Rodgers was delegated to attend the PDNPA Planning Committee meeting and present the statement on behalf of HPC. The statement is at Appendix 1 of these minutes. It is noted that this approval was by a majority decision and Cllr Turner supported the change of use.

	219/16
	.3
	The date of the next Planning Committee meeting is to be decided.

	220/16
	
	Report of the Amenities Committee and Heart 4 Hathersage Working Group.

	220/16
	.1
	The contractors need approval of a site compound, ideally to be positioned on the Crofts car park. The Clerk will ask for permission from Acclaim Housing which owns the car park.

	220/16
	.2
	The electricity meter is now disconnected. Western Power needs to remove the power cable to the edge of the building works footprint, and this is being arranged.

	220/16
	.3
	Once the above 2 issues are resolved the start date can be agreed and the contract signed for building work to commence.

	
	
	Councillor Turner left the meeting at this point.

	221/16
	
	Transport Committee

	221/16
	.1
	The Transport Committee had met on 20th February 2017. The minutes had been circulated and were received. Please refer to the minutes for details. There had been no further information on any of the issues minuted. 

	222/16
	
	Website Group – nothing to report. 

	223/16
	
	Burial Ground

	223/16
	.1
	Redwood Landscapes have quoted £50 per inspection for a Memorials stability inspection every 6 months as part of the grounds maintenance programme for the Burial Ground. This was approved. The Clerk was instructed to ask Redwood Landscapes to go ahead, and also to ask if Jonathan could incorporate a report on plots which had not followed the burial ground maintenance rules with regard to planting etc. (Clerk’s Note: Jonathan will include a plot maintenance inspection as part of the memorials stability inspection, and will carry out the first inspection in April.) 

	223/16
	.2
	The Burial Committee is to meet to review options for additional burial ground and DDDC’s position.

	223/16
	.3
	The Burial Committee confirms that, as stated in the recently adopted policy, no further donations of benches for the burial ground can be accepted at the present time.

	224/16
	
	Clerk’s report/correspondence. 

	224/16
	.1
	Applications invited for new members of PDNPA. Correspondence had been circulated and was noted.

	224/16
	.2
	Road Closures – Leadmill B6001 2nd April, Fiddler’s Elbow 20 – 27th March, Stopping Up of highway at The Lane and Station Road. Notices had been circulated and were noted,

	224/16
	.3
	Better Care Closer to Home Consultation. NHS North Derbyshire had sent feedback in response to the points made in the consultation. The Clerk will scan and circulate the document. 
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	224/16
	.4
	a) George Hotel – The PDNPA Enforcement Officer has been in discussion with the owner regarding the ‘rural installation’ at the front of the hotel. It is not within PDNPA jurisdiction to take any action but the officer advised that HPC should write to the owner. The Clerk was asked to write to the owner and pass on comments received that it is not appropriate in the setting. (Clerk’s note: The owner has since acknowledged receipt of the letter without commenting on the comments.)

	224/16
	.4
	b) The PDNPA Enforcement Officer had also commented on rubbish dumped on unregistered land at the back of The Crofts. The Clerk was asked to put an item in the Hathersage News that HPC deplores the indiscriminate dumping of waste.

	224/16
	.5
	Boundary Commission Review from DDDC. This was noted. There are no significant changes relevant to Hathersage.

	224/16
	.6
	CCTV License. The document had been circulated to all Councillors. The Clerk was authorised to sign the agreement on behalf of HPC. The Clerk will let PCSO Anthony Boswell know that this is being progressed. 

	225/16
	
	Village Matters

	225/16
	.1
	Flooding School Lane. Following the site meeting on Friday 10th February 2017, DCC officers had given advice on the monitoring of the trash posts under the culvert, and routine clearance as necessary, to prevent a recurrence of a build-up leading to risk of more flooding. The Clerk was asked to notify the Village Caretaker to add a visual check of the trash posts to his weekly route of village maintenance. Cllr Mander will meet with The VC on site to go through the requirements. 

	225/16
	.2
	Footpath Report. The Shuttleworth Path wall is collapsing in 3 separate places. Alan Kydd Footpath Officer had asked if HPC wanted him to organise repairs. HPC agreed it was the responsibility of the landowner/tenant of the adjacent field.

	226/16
	
	Memorial Hall

	226/16
	.1
	Derbyshire County Council’s termination of Tenancy of The Stanage Hall on 20th April 2017. The MHMC had arranged a meeting with DCC to agree dilapidations and terms for the ending of the lease to ensure the Stanage Hall is returned to an acceptable condition. Possible future use of the hall is still under consideration.

	227/16
	
	It was noted that no further DALC Circulars had been received since 03/2017 - and all other relevant items had been circulated to Cllrs and other relevant persons. 

	228/16
	
	The next meeting will be at 7.30 pm on Tuesday 4th April 2017 in the Main Hall.

	229/16
	
	Items noted for the April agenda – Hathersage Post Office.

	
	
	The meeting closed at 21.35 pm.
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Appendix 1.

I am here to represent Hathersage Parish Council which objects to this application for change of use from former bank to restaurant.

The proposed restaurant states that it will offer 50 covers and will employ 5 full time and 12 part time staff, being equivalent to 11 full time staff. There are only 6 car parking spaces belonging to this property. This does not even provide adequate parking for customers, never mind staff. There are 11 properties in the immediate vicinity, including a number of businesses for which there is currently insufficient parking.

The applicant has suggested that they will refund customers who use the Pay and Display car park 150 metres away which is accessed by a narrow unlit footpath. There is no guarantee that the staff will be refunded for their car parking fees. Therefore they will find any spaces they can which will cause major problems especially at change-over time when there could be up to 17 extra vehicles. The only other local parking areas for customers and members of staff would be; on- road parking on Main Road which is limited to 40 minutes in daytime, The Crofts which is privately owned by Dales Housing, the residential streets of Crossland Road and Oddfellows Road where there have always been problems with parking especially at evenings and weekends and the Pay and Display car park 150 metres away. This is already filled very regularly by walkers, tourists and by users of the very popular village hall next to the car park which is fully booked for several nights of the week and especially at weekends.

There is a permanent right of way, clearly marked with yellow lines and 'keep clear' signs alongside the west elevation of the building, providing access to a property at the rear of Bank House. The narrow 'lane' to the east of the building provides access to 6 other properties . These both need to be kept clear for emergency vehicle access at all times. 

Situation of trade waste bins will be a major problem as there is inadequate space within the curtilage of the building , we doubt if they will actually fit within the land owned by the property. This means that the trade bins will have to stand outside, be on public view, adjacent to the cobbled area opposite three Grade II listed cottages in the Hathersage Conservation area. 

The Planning Committee are keen to see the building being used and not left to stand empty for a long period, but do not feel that this proposal meets the needs of the village. Within 200metres of the building there are already 7 eating establishments:   3 cafés; 2 Indian restaurants ,open for takeaways and dining, 1 day-time restaurant with bistro evenings and The George Hotel which offers fine dining and has its own large car park.  More diversity of businesses is needed.

This area is an historic site of a brass button-making factory, visited regularly by school parties and tourists and used as a location for wedding photos. Parking problems, trade waste bins, delivery traffic, cooking smells, external lighting and signage will all have an unwelcome impact on the tranquillity and ambience of this part of the Hathersage Conservation Area. 

We hope you will refuse this application.

